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INTERNATIONAL UNION OF SPELEOLOGY

Commission onn Yolcanic Cawves

Newsletter # 16 EMERGENCY ISSUE 5 October 1997

A financial crisis has overtaken the 8th International Sympos-
ium and Jim Simons needs your feedback IMMEDIATELY. Events be-
yond its sponsors have caused dismaying uncertainty among num-
erous persons responding to the First Circular (as among many
Kenya tourists in general). Based on the encouraging response
to the First Circular, the sponsors budgeted for 25 partici-
pants, which originally seemed very likely. But as of 21 Sept-
ember, only 5 had sent deposits and the sponsors must confirm
and pay for excursion vehicle rentals and for meeting rooms and
lodging by the end of October 1997. They plan a decisive strat-
egy meeting in mid-October, and YOUR input is needed at that time.

The probiem arose from political instability on the Kenya coast
(more than 500 km from Nairobi and more than 250 km from the
closest field excursion (Leviathan Cave). Political riots and
killings of Kenyans (no tourists) occurred on the coast. In
Nairobi, all has been normal, and even euphoric, due to recent
agreements on reforms by parliament. It is expected that com-
ing elections (the cause of the riots) now will be "relatively
peaceful although localized upsets are always possible", Jim
wrote. HOWEVER, uncertainty about the election date (probably
during year-end holidays) and of possible election violence has
reduced tourism for ALL Kenya by more than 50%, with predictions
of a disasterous winter high season and possible collapse of the
entire tourism industry. Jim is faced with severe personal fin-
ancial problems keeping the Umani Springs camp operational under
these circumstances and may be hardput for personal financial
survival if the worst predictions prove correct.

A big problem is that there are no good alternatives. Under con-
sideration are:

a) postponemént to another date in 1998, probably mid-year.

b) cancellation of the symposium and providing the excursions
for those who desire them.

c) switching dates with the sponsors of the 1999 symposium in
Catania (evidently not discussed with them yet).

Apparently no consideration has been given to postponement to
2000. And it 1s not clear whether less costly arrangements are
possible in Nairobi which might obviate the need for large de-
posits at this time (perhaps the Methodist Conference Center).

Personally, I probably could not attend in midyear 1998 but it
might be the best alternative for those with flexible schedules.
It would avoid the election unrest and give the local team more
time to work on details. However it would wreak havoc on per-
sons like myself travelling long distances with short windows

in tight schedules. When the sponsors of the 5th symposium
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had to change the announced dates, only 3 persons outside Ja-
pan (the venue) were able to attend and the Proceedings vol-
ume has not yvet been published.

As for running only field excursions with no sessions, this
would be an almost insuperable problem for academicians and
others whose attendance is dependent on participation in a
formal meeting. For some, this prohably would be no problem,
but others like myself could not justify the expense.

As for switching dates (1998 and 1999) with Catania, I pre-
sume this will have bheen explored by the time you receive this.
but I doubt that it will be possible. The Catania meeting al-
ready involves such high level academicians and dignitaries
that changing its date seems unlikely.

Because Jim did not list postponement until 2000 or later, I
presume that there are valid local reasons for not considering
this.

Presently there also is a worrisome shortage of commitments for
papers. My belief is that this can be corrected much more eas-
ily than the financial problem; 8 to 10 papers have been prom-
ised as of 21 September plus one in absentia paper. I see no
problem with publishing a thinner Proceedings volume than those
of recent years.

Jim Simons therefore regquestscounsel on the following:
1) wviability of any/all of the three alternatives.

2) minimum number of attendees and of papers needed for an acc-
eptible symposium of international stature.

Please respond to him IMMEDIATELY, preferably by e-mail through
the Belgian Embassy: -belgianemb.ke@form-net.com

Begin the message with: Private message for Francoise Simons.
If possible, send a copy to me at bnawrh@webtv.net

Jim's telephone and fax in Nairobi is: 254-2..5208832. His tele-
phone is switched to fax mode at night (Nairobi time).

YOur message shmld include:

1) 1f you are not yet fully registered, when you will be sending
a deposit, and how much;

2) your feelings about the minimum number of participants/papers:
3) your feelings abhout various alternatives.

Please do this IMMEDIATELY for the mid-October meeting. My own
vote is for a small symposium as scheduled, 1f necessary, and
perhaps a change of venue in Nairobi if this would be helpful.

The final decision necessarily will be made by its Nairobi sponsors.

-- WRH
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Newsletter # 17 20 October 1997

CORRECTICN FOR LAST NEWSLETTER

The last newsletter dated 5 October 1997 incorrectly was numbered
#15. The correct number was #16. Please correct your copy today.

8th INTERNATIONAL SYMPOSIUM ON VULCANOSPELEOLOGY TO BE ON SCHEDULE

After receiving emergency responses from potential attendees, the
Cave Exploration Group of East Africa decided on October 15 to
proceed with the 8th International Symposium in February 1998 as
scheduled. The U.S. State Department has no warning in effect
for the parts of Kenya where the sessions and the field excurs-
ions will be held. There has been no change since 12 Sept. 1897.
For latest information, use the net: . ;
httpr//travel.state.gov/travel warnings.html

For information on antimalariat® drugs and vaccinations, use:
http://www.cdc.gov/

Please disseminate this information to everyone in your area who
may be interested. Late registrations now will he accepted, with
deposits, and space remains for a few more papers.

LAVA TURE CAVES ON GRAND COMORO ISLAND

In September Greg Middleton wrote from Grand Comoro Island that
he had found significant lava tube caves on the slopes of Mt.
Karthala, especially near the airport. At least one skylight
requires rigging and a team for safe descent. Presumably there
will be a report at the 8th International Symposium.

Symposuim 8

. Vulcanospeleology
& Pseudokarst

HALLIDAY AND KEMPE AT THE CONGRESS IN SWITZERLAND
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ADDRESS CORRECTION:

Street address for Alfred Montserrat is Av. America 15, bxo 1.

NEW COMMISSTON MEMBER:

Paulo Borges, c/o Os Montanheiros, Rua da Rocha 6 e 8, Angra
do Heroismo, Terceira, Portugal.

Wekome, Paulo!
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